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THE  HAVENS  COMMUNITY  COUNCIL

CYNGOR  CYMUNED  THE  HAVENS

(Clerk/RFO Christine Lewis, The Farmhouse, Broadway, Broad Haven, SA62 3HX)

Tel/Fax 01437 781418 / 07970093217  Email/ebost Christine@havenscommunities.org.uk

http://www.pembstcc.co.uk/the-havens-community-council

THE MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING HELD IN BROAD HAVEN VILLAGE HALL, 16 JULY 2014, AT 6.30 PM
PRESENT  

Cllrs Mark Burch, David Faulkner, Matthew Ford, Brian Henderson, Peter Llewellin, Peter Morgan (County Cllr), Joan Phillips, Sue Reynolds, Ian Whitby (Chair), Mary Whitewright, Christine Lewis (Clerk).

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Karen Riggs, Jim Garner, Scott Bailey, Linda Reohorn, Les Reohorn, Ben Dare, Karen Griffiths. 

APOLOGIES
No apologies were received.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST



Cllr Mark Burch declared he was a member of the Support the Boardwalk Group.
PURPOSE OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING
Cllr Ian Whitby [Chair] welcomed the visitors to the meeting.  He explained that the reason for calling an Extraordinary Meeting was to put forward and discuss the questions regarding the SITA Trust Grant being put together by the Support The Boardwalk Group.   
AGENDA ITEMS
Questions put to the Support The Boardwalk Group/Answers received.
Cllr Ian Whitby [Chair] asked Linda Reohorn if she was willing to be spokesperson for the members of STB (Support The Boardwalk Group) and Linda advised Ian that the member of STB who felt best able to answer the question would do so.  
It was decided to go through the HCC questions and the Group's answers as they were only received by HCC (Havens Community Council) a couple of hours previous.   
The Group were asked to confirm that their answers were still current.  Linda Reohorn pointed out that they were unlikely to have changed as they were only put together Monday evening but they were happy to go through them for clarification.   

The following minutes the questions posed, answers given and additional discussions that ensued.
Is SITA the preferred grant?
Not formally agreed but it is the preferred option from the practical sub-Group.   

During discussions they added that this would depend on the final materials chosen.

What area of the Boardwalk is included in the replacement plan?

The closed area, between the no-entry barriers.

Have any planning permissions been investigated with PCC and PCNPA?

Not officially.  Informally members of both PCC and PDNPA have suggested it is probably not needed.
If volunteer labour is used will the 15 year warranty still be valid?

Yes.

Do you have written confirmation that the wood is guaranteed 15 years in the slashpond area environment?

Yes.
What sustainability plans do STB have following the 15 year warranty period?

This is dependent on many things, including the future of the lease.  But the most effective approach would likely be local fund raising for small scale work and grant applications for large scale work.
What are the estimated future maintenance costs of the materials outlined in the options?

Plastic and steel options have minimal maintenance costs.   The decking is likely to be similar to the maintenance costs already experienced by HCC in the past, but could be lower with volunteer labour.
Are any loans involved in the grant?
STB confirmed there were no loans.  
However, they did point out that should the grant be successful a deposit of £6,900 would be due to SITA before the funds were released.   They advised HCC that their present fund raising balance was £6280 and they were confident that they would have sufficient funds to meet this requirement when it became due.

According to the grant terms and conditions who is the ultimate person responsible for the grant application and any associated monies? 
The Group have been advised by SITA that HCC would need to submit the Grant as they held the lease, which in turn would make them the responsible body.   
The Clerk had been advised by SITA that the Group could submit the grant themselves but would have to demonstrate that they had the full support of the Community Council and that a 10 year lease was in existence on the land.  As this was conflicting information it was agreed that Linda Reohorn would go back to SITA for clarification.
What are the details of the plans for the boardwalk's replacement?

Unknown - dependent on grants.  We can move quickly once finances are secured.
HCC posed the following additional questions in response to this reply.
Who would be managing the project, identifying milestones and signing off the work?

The Group felt that the contractors insurance would cover any mishaps that arose.  Jim Garner, STB member, explained that during the original project the funders signed off the work at various stages and monies were then released.  

Linda Reohorn offered to find out how the money would be allocated and also contact the legal department at PAVS and PLANED for guidance on this issue.  

The Group also explained to councillors that the contractors had committed to minimum downtime and would only close the boardwalk when necessary. 

Was there a contingency plan should the Group run out of money before the project was completed?

STB explained that the figures they have provided were quotations and not estimates and that the contractors involved understood the funds would be part of a grant and, therefore, there would be no further money available.
Will there be a recognised Safety Certificate issued on completion of the works?

Yes.

However, STB were unable to confirm who would issue this and asked whether a safety certificate had been issued on completion of the original project.   HCC said as far as they were aware there was no safety certificate or guarantee with the original work.   
Who is the contractor the Group will use?

Matthew Price - AGRISTEEL of St Brides.
According to the terms and conditions of the grant is there a date issued by which all works must be completed?

SITA Trust Grant give 12 months.   Other grants, if sought, may have their own terms.
What date will the completed information for the grant application be available to be presented to HCC?

Grant application will be completed in partnership as soon as HCC give go-ahead.
Does HCC carry any liability for the works and related costs?  If so please give full details.

Any work that happens will be funded by previous donations and grants.  Professional labourers will have their own liability cover.
At end of the questions Cllr Mark Burch, also a member of STB Group, confirmed that the Group are committed to managing, maintaining and funding the boardwalk in the future but would look to the Community Council for a yearly contribution to the maintenance, which should be minimal for the next 15 years.

Linda Reohorn advised the meeting that Peter Howe, Pembrokeshire County Council Advisor, attended the STB Meeting on Monday evening and advised the Group that should they decide to go for a grant for the whole of the boardwalk there were hundreds of large grants available to both Community Councils and Community Groups.   Alternatively, they could go for more funding for the remainder of the boardwalk at a later date.
Linda Reohorn confirmed that she had 'googled' this query and a large list of grant providers were returned including Awards for All Wales and National Lottery People and Places Grants.   She said that Peter Howe did not give the Group any preferred materials but said he would support whichever grant the Group and the councillors agreed on.  
Any Other Questions/Comments
Cllr Ian Whitby told those present that the Council appreciated all the hard work the Group had done so far but did wonder what the Group's plans would be should the grant not be successful.  He assumed that the worse case scenario would be that they would continue to replace the broken boards with donations submitted.   Linda reminded Ian there were lots of other grants and funding available.
Cllr Ian Whitby asked the Group if they preferred to go ahead with the SITA Grant which was due on the 21 July or wait and go for a much larger grant at a later date.  STB said that they wanted to go ahead and keep the boardwalk open and people using it. They planned to extend its use to more schools, Groups and organisations and to get everyone involved.   

Jim Garner, STB, pointed out that the original project was an environmental project with the purpose of opening up access to this special environment and he would like to see the whole of the environment being included in their plans.

Scott Bailey, STB, advised the meeting that there was a similar boardwalk in Tenby using the same galvanised steel, which is guaranteed for 25 years and which had been in situ for around 10 years so far.    He gave an explanation of how the steel and boards would be installed and also pointed out that there was a 6% environmental tax and this demonstrated that the material is tried and tested.   

Cllr Ian Whitby asked if there were any further questions before going on with the next part of the Agenda.   At this point a motion was put forward by a member of the Havens Community Council for the remainder of the meeting to be closed.  This was contested by 
Jim Garner and other members of STB who felt that there was insufficient valid reasons for the meeting to be closed.

Councillors expressed concern that relationships between the Group and councillors had been fractured  up to now making open discussions very difficult.   Linda Reohorn said STB members genuinely wanted to work with the councillors and did not understand why HCC wanted the meeting to be closed.     
After a short discussion on the reasons for the request it was agreed to continue with an open meeting.

Councillor's Grant Application Review
Councillors received a  letter from STB the previous afternoon, 15 July, which they had not yet had time to discuss.  Therefore, Cllr Ian Whitby suggested that they went through the details of the letter now in order to respond to the Group.   During these discussions the following points were raised.

HCC were of the impression that any grant applied for would include the whole of the boardwalk.   Linda said that as HCC had offered to maintain the viewing area the Group was of the opinion that there was money to cover this.  The clerk pointed out that there is insufficient budget to cover both the viewing area and the contribution to future maintenance.   
In view of this the Group said as they had volunteers in place they would help to maintain the viewing area until such time as funds can be found to replace this also.  The Awards for All Grant could be a possible route for this.  The clerk was unsure this grant would be sufficient to do the area leading to the viewing area and the viewing area.   In the meantime Scott Bailey  pointed out that there was a very good product on the market made by Blackfriars which, if used, could help to reduce the maintenance costs.

With regards to HCC having sight of the grant before it is submitted Linda pointed out that whilst she had collected all the information she required she had not actually put this online yet.   It was agreed that the clerk would be given access to the grant before it was finally submitted.

With regards to the previous discussions regarding the Group taking over the Slashpond Lease HCC agreed that this was probably not an option in view of the vulnerability of the Group not being able to provide sustainability.    

Members of the Group appreciated that they could not guarantee the Group would be in existence in 15 years and pointed out that was the reason they needed an organisation such as HCC to support them and provide sustainability for the project.   They said that they understood HCC's concern regarding stability but assured councillors they had every intention of being in situ for a number of years to come. 
Linda Reohorn said they would like to contact the landowners to enquire if, as things stand at the moment, they would consider saying they would be prepared to extend the lease beyond 15 years as they felt that this would go down well with the grant application.
Cllr Mary Whitewright felt that the Group had themselves summed up the worries and concerns of the Council - the vulnerability of a Group.   Mary stressed HCC did not take the decision to close the boardwalk lightly, as everyone knows, but were forced into it because they could not see how they could continue to find the increasing funds.  The Group has raised money now but it is a worry that in two/three years time the Group could disintegrate for whatever reason and HCC will be left, once again, with something they would find very hard to sustain.  Mary appreciated it sounded harsh as we are all interested in our community and want to do the best for our community.    A number of years ago we were told that the play park would close if we did not take it on.  We did not want that to happen, of course, so we took it on and we are now struggling to find the money to pay for all the repairs.

Linda Reohorn said she understood where HCC were coming from.  Everyone was happy to have all these amenities and happy to look after them until the recession.  She felt it was obvious to everyone that this was really the result of the recession.   However, on that basis, if HCC were to stop agreeing to be the sustainability element for villages everyone is going to suffer because no grant funder will give grants without the support of the Community Councils agreeing to be the sustainable body.    There will be no amenities anywhere so at some time we have to say let's have a bit of faith and carry on.
Cllr Sue Reynold stated that everyone wanted to try to keep the boardwalk open.  However,  it has become very evident by the number of people coming to us from our communities, both Little Haven, Broad Haven plus the outlying villages, and saying they are concerned that we keep saying yes to the boardwalk time and time again.  They read Facebook and they are generally supportive but at the same time they are anxious because there is the whole community, not just one project, to consider and it is important to remember that.    Sue added that whilst she did hope we can keep the boardwalk open we are being lobbied.
Cllr Mary Whitewright confirmed that she too had a lot of people in the community say they were not sure about this boardwalk.  This included people of all ages.  They are very worried about the financial side and that the Community Council are going to spend too much money helping the boardwalk to the detriment of the remainder of  the community.    Les Reohorn of STB asked how she had responded.   Mary pointed out that she did not respond but assured people she would bring their concerns to the Community Council Meetings.   That is what councillors are required to do, put issues raised to the rest of the Council. 

Cllr Ian Whitby asked the Group if, within the Group's fund raising capabilities, they were able to raise some kind of contingency fund to put somewhere in case they do disband, so that there are some funds to carry on maintaining the boardwalk for a while longer.   

Linda Reohorn said that she understand what Ian was saying but she was going to counteract that by saying you probably have not read the lease through and do not know that HCC are responsible for removing the boardwalk after the lease is up.  Councillors confirmed they were fully aware of this.   Linda pointed that they now knew that this would cost £5000 today.  Therefore, on the same basis the Community Council will need to make sure that they have reserves for that contingency fund in 15 years time.

Linda did not see any practical way STB could provide a contingency but assured the Council that they will continue to raise funds which will remain in the bank to be used as and when required.   Ian asked if it could be written into the Group's constitution that if the Group does disband any remaining funds would go to the boardwalk.  Linda said the same as when any Group disbands remaining monies would go to the next best Group.

Les Reohorn asked councillors not to forget that if the bid is successful and the steels and new decking boards go in the Council will have 15 years minimum of  free maintenance apart from some tree cutting and strimming which he was sure volunteers will do for them, leaving no financial demands for the next 15 years.  Linda added that the Group will continue to raise funds during this time.   
Ben Dare wanted to add the fact that the Group were only asking for a small donation in return for taking on the some of the responsibilities of the Community Council.  He did not feel this was an unreasonable thing to ask for.  He pointed out there will still be a boardwalk and councillors are being asked to take a minimal risk.  
Ben went on to assure the Council that the Group were committed to being together.  If all goes pear shaped we are not putting the Council in any worse position now than they will be in 15 years.  He accepted they were not a legal Group and were vulnerable but they really wanted to do this and did intend being around for some time in the future.   They were not asking for anything else in terms of monetary commitment.    He agreed that they could not tell what would happen in the future but they intended to be around for some time.   

Scott Bailey thought that people did not really know what the Group were doing so in turn, did not understand.    Linda felt that perhaps the answer would be to tell people who are worried that, in theory having a new boardwalk will reduce the burden on the Community Council funds enabling them to spend more on something else.  It was suggested that a joint statement should be placed in the Community Diary to that effect.
Cllr Ian Whitby posed the initial question again "Do we forget the SITA grant and go for something larger or go ahead with the plans in place for the SITA Grant".   All members of the Group present agreed they would prefer to go for the SITA grant and look for more money in the future for the rest of the boardwalk.

Linda Reohorn ask if the Group could have a response to their letter in writing as, at present every time anyone wants any information from the past they have to rely on people's memories.  Linda will put together a file containing all paperwork and information gathered for future use. 

Cllr Brian Henderson pointed out that Community Councils will be amalgamating sometime in the future and it was important to remember that decisions made now will be the responsibility of the new larger Council.   
Before making the final decision on the way forward Jim Garner wanted to say that the whole emphasis of the Welsh Assembly Government  at the moment is partnerships.  They want communities, community councils and county councils to work together in partnership with voluntary organisations.  He felt some people in the HCC seem to think they have been lumbered with services but if you look around Little Haven and Broad Haven we have a recreation field, changing rooms, a playground and a boardwalk all started by voluntary organisations and individuals.     Jim said he was sorry if HCC felt they had been lumbered with these services but if it had not been for voluntary organisations and individuals we would not have these services.
He pointed out that he came to this village when Dyfed County Council were refusing to repair the swings and roundabout in the old play park, Peasey Park as we call it, and it was only voluntary organisations and voluntary effort that got us these things and it is only through volunteers and individuals that we still have a play park.    Jim does not think HCC have been lumbered.   HCC have done well to support these services at the moment and I appreciate your difficulties but if we back down from this now and do not support voluntary organisations and partnerships then the future of this community is pretty desperate,  

and I would ask you to please bear that in mind when you make your decision.

Cllr Mary Whitewright did not think anyone had used the word lumbered and if they did it was the wrong word but she did point out that the Council took over the Play Park in good faith to keep something going that was started for the youngsters in the area.   The Council did not want it to close.   However, if HCC do feel they have been lumbered, as Jim put it, it is because the Council is now having to do all the inspections and the repairs themselves plus find thousands of pounds for maintenance.
County Cllr Peter Morgan pointed out to the Group that the football field cost nearly a thousand a year and like Linda pointed out for the boardwalk, it too will have to be returned to its original state at the end of the lease so we shall have to find the funds to demolish the club/changing rooms.   These are all things we have to bear in mind to prepare for the future.

Cllr Peter Llewellin asked for more details on SITA.   Linda Reohorn explained that as she understands it, every business that dumps rubbish pays a landfill tax.  This money goes into a fund which in turn is separated into local area funds.   Each area has a project management agency to take the money and dish it out as grants.  Peter wondered if decisions for the boardwalk grant would be made locally or in a remote office in London.  
Conclusion

To conclude the discussions Cllr Ian Whitby put the following question to councillors.
Are HCC willing to accept the SITA grant application with regard to the information that has been provided by the STB both tonight and in correspondence running up to tonight?
Councillors responded unanimously that they would support the SITA grant.
Linda said she would check whether the submission had to be in the name of HCC or STB  and could she assume that if it goes in as STB they will get a letter of support from HCC.  This was agreed.   

Cllr Mary Whitewright asked that Christine [Clerk] view the final application to ensure she was happy with the criteria being submitted and Linda advised she would issue the password to Christine when she starts completing the application.

County Cllr Peter Morgan said that he hoped everyone will make sure they are working together from now on.
Cllr Sue Reynolds stressed she had genuinely been approached by a number of residents voicing their concerns regarding funding the boardwalk.  Cllr Mary Whitewright hoped the fact that volunteers would be looking after and maintaining the boardwalk releasing a little more money into the community may allay their fears.

The meeting ended with Linda Reohorn asking "am I putting in a SITA bid Monday" to which Cllr Ian Whitby answered yes.

There being no further items to discuss the meeting closed at 8.10 pm.
These minutes are subject to confirmation by the Chair, Cllr Ian Whitby, at the meeting to be held on the 5 August 2014 in the Broad Haven Village Hall.


...................................................


   Cllr Ian Whitby [Chair]



Cllr Ian Whitby  [Chairman]


